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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens Centre, New Street, Honiton, on Monday the Eighth day of September 2008.

Members present:

St. Michael’s Ward




St. Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Boom





Cllr C T Tratt *** (Town Mayor)

Cllr P J Fleming




Cllr R E Coombs

Cllr M McGuire




Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Deputy Mayor)

Cllr Mrs J F McNally




Cllr Mrs V A Howard

Cllr M J Teare





Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

Cllr V C Whitlock




Cllr Mrs S Holloway

*** = Also District Councillor

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson.

279.
Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Casson (Personal), Farnham (Personal), Gaughan (Sick)  and Taylor (Personal).

280.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 11th August  2008.
The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record after the following amendments and comments were noted.  Item 279 reference to a recent poll in the press was in fact from a website.  Item 281/Street Cleanliness Working Group noted withdrawal of Cllr Gaughan from that group.  The closing of the meeting should read item 278.

281.
Reports from County and District Councillors
Cllr Boote reported on the outcome from the Invest in Devon programme for funding of local projects.  The Honiton Community Project had been rejected apparently due to the format presented.  However, the sports field project  was awarded £50,000 by DCC and it is likely that there may be more funds available for that in the future. 

Cllr Boote also advised that there would be a DCC meeting the following day concerning the A35.  He also stated that the budget paid from Central Government is being held for roads elsewhere therefore the A35 will take longer to resolve.  There would also be a Scrutiny meeting the following day and that matter is ongoing. 

Several Councillors stressed their disappointment about the Honiton Community Centre failure and were particularly dismayed that no formal written document had been forwarded to them 
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explaining the reasons for rejection.  Cllr Ash proposed that a letter be sent to DCC to request sight of the decision notice together with written reasons for rejection.  This was seconded by Cllr Teare and RESOLVED unanimously.

Cllr Ash reported that the EDDC budget cycles were just starting and once again these would be very tight.  

Cllr Ash also reported that there had been a meeting with the Senior Council asking how EDDC would support their work.  It was recommended that there would be generational work along with the youth groups.

282.
Public Question time

None had been received.

283.
Police Report
PC Atyeo reported the crime figures since the last meeting which were 71 compared to 87 during the same period last year

PC Atyeo explained that the PACT project is continuing well which includes speaking with people in the street and issuing various groups and communities with cards to complete with questions and comments about how the police can help improve the local environment.  The responses received have been along similar lines: anti-social behaviour, speeding and requests for greater visibility of police on the streets. 

PC Atyeo also read out a press release that had involved a local woman who had had money stolen not long after having returned home from getting a non-disclosed figure from the bank.  The police are obtaining information from CCTV images around the town and encouraging people to report any crimes or suspicious circumstances to them.  He emphasised that all cases reported to them are recorded and dealt with as manpower allows; occasionally with officers from other areas.

284.
Declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr  Morgan – A35

285.
Correspondence received

Devon County Council 

1.
Notification of road closure Northcote Lane 9‑11 September.

2.
Notification of one day conference “Reducing, re‑using and recycling plastic packaging” 28th November.

3.
Devon Talk Autumn 2008

East Devon District Council 

4.
Notification of consultation on proposed changes to draft Regional Spatial Strategy and associated documentation, including details of proposed housing provision (consultation period to 24 October).

5.
The Knowledge 15 August; 22 August; 29 August including article on “Drawing Lace” exhibition at Thelma Hulbert Gallery.

6.
Forward Plan for 4 months 1 September to 31 December.
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Meetings

7.
Agenda for Development Control Committee 26 August.

8.
Agenda for Executive Board 3 September.

9.
Agenda for Housing Review Board 4 September.

Others

10.
RD&Express August 2008.

11.
Monthly briefing from DigitalUK re switch over in the West Country.

12.
Notification of DAPC Annual General Meeting 27 September including Annual Report.

13.
Blackdown Hills AONB consultation – Revised Management Strategy for the Blackdown Hills AONB 2009‑2014 and Environmental Report. Deadline 30 September.

14.
Honiton Millennium Green Trust notification of Annual General Meeting 15 September.

15.
RegenSW – notification of Renewable Futures 2008 conference 26 November.

16.
Invitation to “Celebrating the Blackdowns” 20 September.

17.
East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership Agenda for 4 September plus minutes and objectives.

18.
Pre‑printed notes of objection to allotments received from residents.
All items were noted with the following exceptions and comments.  

Item 4/ requires Councillor’s input to consultation (closing date 24th October).  It was requested  to be copied to all Councillors and refer to next but one meeting (October).  

Item 12, Cllr Howard will attend the DAPC AGM on 27th September.

Item 13, Cllr Coombs was nominated to consider documents and put forward his suggested comments.

Item 14, Cllr Coombs advised that Millennium Green AGM was well attended last year and suggested his Councillor colleagues endeavour to show support on 15th September 2008.

Item 16, Cllr Coombs is the only Councillor taking up the invitation.

Item 18, Full discussion will take place at Policy meeting on 29th September.
Late correspondence 

East Devon District Council

a.
The Knowledge 5 September 2008 including reasons behind closure of Offwell Post Office

b.
Agenda – Scrutiny and Corporate Overview Committee 10 September

Other

c.
Business Life Issue 2
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d.
Village Green September 2008

e.
The Clerk September 2008

f.
Clerks & Councils Direct September 2008

g.
LCR Magazine September 2008

h.
Invitation to the launch of Devon Local Involvement Network in Honiton 30 September

These items were noted with the following exceptions and comments.

Item h, Cllr. Whitlock advised he would be attending 30th September meeting and asked whether the Council wished him to represent them.  It was RESOLVED he should.

An additional letter from DCC giving Parish and Town Council Update events regarding the Boundary Change, the nearest being Broadclyst Victory Hall, Broadclyst, Exeter EX5 3EE on 17th September, 7pm to 9 pm.  There were no volunteers.

Cllr. Tratt had received a communication directly and gave details of meetings to be held at EDDC regarding the Tesco planning appeal, which would be over a four-day period in November.  It was proposed by Cllr. Whitlock that a letter be sent to The Chief Executive at EDDC to request that the Town Council be kept informed and up to date. This was seconded by Cllr Ash and RESOLVED.

286. Mayor’s Announcements, for information only

The Mayor reported he had only attended 11 appointments in the last month mainly due to holiday, illness and the Twinning visit to Gronau.

The visit to Gronau had gone very well.  Honiton Town Band had excelled themselves as they marched down the main street playing with keen professionalism.  The events held were very enjoyable and the company very good and he thoroughly recommended others to attend in the future.

287.  Proposals concerning the reduction of opening hours at Honiton Railway Station Ticket Office

Cllr Ash reported that the Station ticket office frequently closed early with no indication of closure times.  It probably closes mid afternoon most days and all day Sunday.

Cllr. Holloway reported that the population of Honiton warranted a better service, especially for people with disabilities or others requiring assistance.  The automatic ticketing machine regularly doesn’t work when it is raining; the rain interferes with the screen operation, leaving members of the public open to getting fined for not having a ticket.  The information is inadequate, there is no waiting room or public convenience.  Staff are not allowed to speak to the press.  It is a fact that South West Trains announced increased profits and sales.

Cllr Whitock added that South West Trains is operated as a franchise and therefore any correspondence should be sent to the Department of Transport.

Cllr Teare added that a penalty fare system has been introduced and the company are becoming more aggressive and will fine people if travelling without a ticket.  Cllr Coombs had experienced not being able to purchase a ticket at Honiton.
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Cllr Ash proposed and Cllr Teare seconded that a letter should be sent to both South West Trains and the Department of Transport expressing the Council’s concern and to request their comments. This was RESOLVED.

288.  To discuss progress with developments for the A35
Subsequent to the Town Clerk’s report circulated prior to the meeting the following comments were made:

(a)  Whether the Council would be able to send representatives to the Highways Agency prospective meeting 

(b)  The location of a proposed puffin crossing by the Highways Agency

(c)  Why has there been a change of consultants  

(d)  What response has there been from the MEP (Neil Parish) 

In addition Cllr Morgan asked why the outstanding matters from the First Studies had not been dealt with and what the costs were to date. She also pointed out that the Kings Road / Monkton Road junction could not be different to many other towns and cities with a busy thoroughfare -  they have puffin crossings.  Traffic has to stop at this junction to “give way / right of way” per the Highway Code. There are already major delays due to accidents, road cleaners and disorganised traffic at the mini roundabout.  Traffic lights at the junction would improve this.

Cllr Morgan also pointed out that a pedestrian survey was considered of no value at present as pedestrians are having to use cars.  The Electoral Register would inform the Highways Agency that there are several hundred people, not including many children, who are isolated from all amenities in the town. Central refuges are not practical.  There are too many large lorries on a downhill slope in Kings Road.  There are no yellow lines to stop parking either side which creates a problem.  (Dowell Street has parking hindering the Emergency services since the central refuges have been installed.) She also reminded Members that planning officers at EDDC have questioned the exit from Manor Residential Care Home on Exeter Road and she queried why that was any different to the exit from Seeability who have now been left with the problem of safety and crossing a busy A trunk road, along with so many people on the Eastern side of town.

289. To note the resignation of Cllr Casson and re-appoint a successor as a Trustee for the Millennium Green

Cllr. McGuire proposed and Cllr. Holloway seconded that Cllr Tratt be appointed Trustee.  It was agreed unanimously and RESOLVED.

290. To note Mr. Ron Webb’s resignation as a Warden for Roundball Wood.

It was noted with appreciation all the hard work that ex-Councillor Webb has done over the years for the town and that his work as Warden for Roundball Wood was no exception.  He had previously worked on the Parish Paths Partnership (P3) and Beating the Bounds (walking the boundaries of Honiton).  It was proposed by Cllr Coombs, seconded by Cllr Whitlock and RESOLVED that a letter of thanks be sent.  It was also RESOLVED that an article be put in the next Talk of the Town and on the website requesting a volunteer to take on the Warden’s role. 
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291. To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

Cllr McNally – Boundary Change

Due to the vastness of this subject and the tight time-frame it has been necessary to have a separate meeting for this which will be held on 22nd September.  The invitation to surrounding parishes evoked an attendance of nearly 30 for an interesting exchange of views and information which will enable our report to contain a section from a broader spectrum.  It will also help to focus on relevant points to submit to the Secretary of State by 26th September.

Cllr Teare – Community Complex

Nothing to report at this stage.  Full discussion at Policy meeting on 29th September.

Cllr Boom – The Glen Regeneration

Working Party certificates will be handed out at the October council meeting.  The next session at the Glen will be held on 11th October when spring bulbs will be planted; a letter is being sent out to all volunteers.  This will be followed by a full meeting on 12th November to decide on future work schedules and planning.

The proposed leaflet is in its final stage and should be ready to go to the printer shortly after the Town Clerk’s return from holiday.

Cllr Whitlock reminded the Council that The Glen is still the responsibility of EDDC.  The Mayor expressed sincere thanks of the Council for all the efforts that Cllr Boom has put into achieving such excellent results.

Cllr Holloway – Housing

A draft Housing Group report had been circulated to Councillors; however one or two had either not seen or not read the report (additional copies were handed out at the meeting).  In view of this and that some of the recommendations required resolutions it was agreed to Agenda for the next full Town Council meeting.

During the last six months the group had met with the Housing Enabling Officer at EDDC, the Regional Director (Devon), Devon and Cornwall Housing Association and members of Lyme Forward (affordable housing group based in Lyme Regis).  This has enabled the group to propose key recommendations which will be discussed at the next meeting.

Cllr Ash – Local Development Framework

Nothing to report at this stage, a meeting is scheduled for tomorrow.

Street Cleanliness

In Cllr Taylor’s absence there was nothing to report, other than another representative is required.  No volunteers.

292. To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Howard – Twinning 

Cllr Howard praised The Mayor on his speech and presentation whilst in Gronau.  
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The next Twinning meeting would be held on Friday 19th September in the Senior Citizens Centre at 7.30 p.m. – all Members welcome.  The Association is currently looking for a new Secretary.

Cllr McNally – Lengthsman Liaison

Work has recently been carried out at Lower Marlpits and Parsonage Lane.  Cllr McNally has put in a request for details of the work carried out but unfortunately the liaison has not reported back.  She is now being more forceful with them to get back to her with details.

Cllr Coombs congratulated Cllr McNally for being more assertive with DCC as he is aware of  the lack of responses from both DCC and EDDC to the Council Office requests.

Cllr Coombs – P3 Co-ordinator

Cllr Coombs reported that the Footpath Officer found 25 problems since last November.

Cllr  Coombs reported that a quantity of money has been spent on P3 work in the last two years in the Hutgate Lane vicinity, which subsequently assisted in averting more serious problems.

Blackdown Hills representative required

Cllr Tratt proposed Cllr Coombs for this position. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and was RESOLVED.

Allotments

Cllr Tratt asked for a volunteer to act as Liaison Officer and lead the meeting on 17th September.  He advised that he will be in attendance and would appreciate support from other Councillors.

TIC

The Clerk had contacted and will meet with Colin Wright and Richard Howe on her return.  A Bank Reconciliation sheet was handed out at the meeting for information.

New Councillor update – election request

Nomination papers are available from the Council Office.  Nominations are to be in by 12th September, notice of people nominated to be sent to Council by 16th September and election if required on 9th October.

It was noted that there was no Cheque List presented to the meeting.

293. The Mayor closed the meeting at 8.55 pm.

Signed (Chair):                                                                               13th  October 2008

Copies of this document are available in large print on request
